Klamath Watershed Partnership
Full Board Meeting
Thursday, October 28, 2010
South Portal Conference Room
Members Present:
Becky Hyde, Matt Walter, Gerda Hyde, Andrew Stuedli, Mark Buettner, Alice Kilham, Anne Wenner, Mark Stern, Steve Kandra, Karl Wenner
Guests:
Vince Belleci, Judy Foote, Tom Monroe

Staff:

Nathan Jackson, Ginny Monroe 
Beaver Management Presentation – Vince Belleci
· Vince Belleci provided the board with a presentation on a beaver management project he is currently working on with KWP in the Upper Klamath Basin.  Judy Foote assisted with the presentation.
Consent Agenda:
· Previous Minutes
Minutes from the August and September executive board meetings were read.     Mark Stern moved to approve the minutes and Karl Wenner seconded.  Minutes approved.
· Staff Reports

· 2010 Record of Contacts and Projects by Landowners - Included in the packets provided is the 2010 record of contacts and projects by landowner report that the board requested be provided.  Nathan asked to let us know if there is anything else you would like to see included in this report.  One thing we are working on to include in this report is breaking this down by working group area so we can get a better handle on where we are doing this work.  The second page shows programs that are being developed vs. individual contacts.  These are complimentary reports.
· Financial Report
There was discussion about the statement of cash flows and balance.   Nathan stated the way we are moving toward an accrual system it is hard to get a good picture of the cash flow if you only consider the income and expense statement, that is why the board is now provided with a cash flow report.  Gerda asked if the grants receivables are grants received, that is a true number, you know you are going to get that money.  Nathan stated it comes up with our auditors, he says this is a really high grants receivable/grants accountable amount, are you sure you are going to receive this and Nathan stated it is because the people who give us the grants always pay.  Gerda asked if you have to do the work before you get the money.  Nathan said this report shows work that has already been completed and money received.  Some grants we get advances, some grants we work on a reimbursable basis.  Just depends on the grant whether we are able or not to do this.  OWEB is very easy to work on a cash advance basis, FWS and BOR will allow you to work on a cash advance basis if you have to but it is alot more paper work if you do it that way.  Most of our private foundations do not allow for us to get cash advances.  We have to do it on a reimbursable basis.  
Mark stated that having $50,000 cash at the end of September is a good thing.  Curious how we have a surplus.  We are budgeted to have a $70,000 surplus at the end of the year.  That $50,000 in real terms is closer to $20,000 in the black and that is because of some NFWF advancing we have done that has not been billed out yet.  Nathan stated that we are in better financial shape now than at any point since he has been here with this organization.  Mark commended Nathan on his efforts.  

The January through September profit and loss is not a cash flow because it is based on a profit and loss basis so it is booked as income when we do the work not when we get paid.  The statement of cash flows reflects when the money was received.  Karl is trying to come up with the number available.  $227,000 is a ball park amount for the projects completed in that timeframe.  $200,000 was NFWF events.  So you are saying that in those 9 months you are saying we did $252,000 on projects.  Nathan confirmed it was on work, not just projects.  Karl asked how that compares to past years.  Nathan said we are on track to do our highest volume of cash that he is aware of.  How it compares, he does not know. In the next three months we will bill out close to $400,000.  We have several projects that are ongoing now, Newman’s - $35,000, fencing; Pipeline Project on Knolls - $115,000; Kircher's – fencing and off stream watering grant - $30,000; and Barkley Springs - $300,000.
The Profit and Loss statements shows a $46,000 loss and part of that is because  we did have some large bills that came through and we had some consulting costs for Barkley Springs that were rather large.  
· Ed Update
· Barkley Springs – Nathan reminded members of the ground breaking ceremony scheduled for Thursday, November 4th at 11:30.  If anyone is planning on attending, he asked that they please let us know.  Invited guests are FWS, BOR, Tribes, County Commissioners, County, newspaper and TV.  
Gerda asked what was going on at Barkley Springs why did we have to spend this kind of money for consulting.   Nathan explained we had to hire a consultant for the Barkley Springs project to do a cultural resource survey so we could continue with the project.  Their total contract price was $14,700 which we felt was a good price in that the BOR told us that they were going to do it and it would cost us between $15,000 - $80,000.  Andrew stated that most of the cost is for engineering and it was a necessity for the project.  Nathan agreed and said there is also $300,000 implementation cost.  Karl asked what the project looked like.  Nathan said it is going to be a series of 13 pools and riffles, with varying depths, widths and velocities.  The project will fill the ponds, leaving a small pool at the top of the area and it will zig zag across the area, and will be in the same area it is now and will exit the same place it is now.  The end of the project area is east of the boat ramp.  Didn’t change the boat ramp at all.  Nothing will be done to the channel between the boat ramp and the lake.  It is not part of the project.  The reason is because they thought there would be enough water in that area during spawning season, so no changes needed to be made.  Mark Buettner said there will probably be redband trout and suckers spawning in this area.  The project was designed specifically for spawning habitat, primarily for suckers, which historically used that area.  Nathan said there are currently redband trout in the existing ponds that are pretty good in size.  

There was a preconstruction meeting on November 2nd, and one hour prior to that meeting we received authorization to begin the project.  Karl asked about the landowners.  Mark Buettner said the landowners use the spring as part of their watering system.  We have another project with the landowners to move their point of diversion to Algoma for them to pump lake water.  The channel that goes out to the lake is partially owned by the Knolls, and we got a landowner agreement to do the work.  The other owners of the property are the county and Forest Service, which cuts across the north pond.  We are not going to be working on that portion of the area, because that would open up a huge can of worms, so we didn’t include that portion.  Only working on county or private land for this project.  

The contractor will start installing the dewatering on Wednesday, and the fish relocation efforts will begin on Monday, November 15th, so we are moving along.  They will relocate the fish to the north pond, and they will also have to relocate some rare snails, the Klamath Ram’s Horn Snail, to that same area.  Barkley Springs is the only place in the world where these snails exist.  There are already these snails in the north ponds, so they will survive in the new area, until they can be relocated back to the south area once the work is completed.  

· Beaver Management Grant Proposal to Oregon Wild – The presentation that Vince gave earlier has been given a couple of times to landowners in Sprague River and Williamson River areas, and we have submitted two funding proposals for this relocation project:  one is to Oregon Wild for the Fremont-Winema Mitigation Fund and the other is to the Oregon Governor’s Fund.  We received an email from Oregon Wild telling us that their review panel is very interested in our proposal and they had a few questions, which we have answered and submitted back to them.  We have been invited to submit a full proposal to the Oregon Governor’s Fund, which is due on November 24th.  The Governor’s Fund is administered through NFWF.  This is a landowner driven program.  The reason we started on this project is because every landowner meeting we attended for about six months everybody was talking about beavers.  So we started this process.  This project is to relocate nuisance beavers to where they can be of use.  Working with Terry Simpson, FS, on this effort.  Karl Wenner said he is very pleased to see this happening.  We are using information gathered from areas like John Day and the Umpqua to build upon for our project.  What we need to do first is to map unoccupied beaver habitat, which is the most expensive part of the project.  Looking at $150,000 from both sources. 
Karl said then when he and Anne first moved to this area they had to mark wetlands.  And it turns out that every wetland had a beaver that was no longer there.  Nathan said that is why we are doing this project.  Gerda wonders just how serious this problem is.  From the event that was held at their ranch, there were a lot of people there who were interested in beavers, but didn’t think there were any landowners there who had beaver problems.  This project is to get nuisance beavers to places where they will do some good.  Right now it is hard for a private landowner to relocate a beaver from their property to somewhere it will be useful.  We are trying to figure out where we can relocate these beavers to be useful and do some good instead of doing damage to areas.  The mapping effort as part of this project will help with the relocation efforts.  
· DRAFT Klamath SIP Purpose and Framework – Provided information about a draft proposal.  Nathan said he spoke to Melissa Leoni about this proposal and she said please do take a look at it, but it is a very early form of this and nothing is set, but requested we make comments and see what we think about this.  There will be another meeting on November 22nd at which time we will discuss this information.  Karl Wenner, OWEB board member, said he would appreciate everyone looking at this information.  This could potentially be a big deal.  OWEB is trying to figure out a way to leverage the funding from the NFWF money and that is the kind of money they are discussing.  This pot of money is different than coming up with a project and submitting to OWEB for funding.  The SIP money will be used for a specific area.  OWEB is trying to come up with deliverables and things that you can do to say what the SIP is for.  Looking at fish passage connectivity and go from there.  Karl is asking for input into this process.  Like, is it helpful to be specific, or is it better to be a broad area.  OWEB has an inclination to have it very specific so they can say this is what we are spending it on and at the end they can say here is what we have for this effort.  i.e.:  we put in 200 fish screens, as opposed to we put money here and there.  OWEB is looking at pairing their $500,000 with the NFWF $500,000 and making it $1 million total.  This is a big deal.  Politically and for some other reasons, if we get this SIP designation, it will be great for the area.  This effort shows that it is not just a bridge or highway being built, where a majority of the money goes to a contractor, this money will stay in the community.  Mark Buettner asked if the State is considering this their contribution to the KBRA.  Karl said he talked to the Governor and he said that is part of it.  Karl hopes that this is not all of it, but when they are trying to find funding, this is one of the ways to go to be able to meet the promise they made.  Steve Kandra said that it is going to be important for us to find non-federal money for the activities if this is part of the money, it would be nice to identify this as such.  This proposal talks about $250 million worth of projects how will that be identified.  Nathan said that comes from a spreadsheet that was prepared by Matt Barry, FWS and Larry Dunsmoor, The Tribes, for the KBRA that said here is a list of everything that we want to do in the Basin.  So that is consistent with the information provided in the SIP.
Becky asked about Proposition 76, how this would affect this.  Karl Wenner said Proposition 76 effects OWEB, not right away, but OWEB is up for reauthorization (2014) where they have to reauthorize and this proposition is going to try and preempt that and this is going to be a change in the funding and make it a little more certain so the legislature can’t grab this money for something else.  Even if it fails, we will have time to do it again and if it passes, then we are good to go for a long time.  It does not change the percentage.  A percentage of the lottery funds stays the same, but it makes it harder for legislature to take the money.  It also removes the distinction between capital and non-capital.  Becky asked how much money comes from these funds.  Karl said he does not know, but he said it looks like $15 million a year.  It is hard to determine because they are lottery funds.  It is sort of like our accounting.  The money doesn’t come until later.  Steve Kandra asked what action constitutes this SIP proposal, did it come from the legislature.  Karl said no, it is a OWEB board action.  OWEB has the authorization to do the SIP and it has shown that it has been very successful.  The one in Willamette has not worked out well, because of the politics of it.  Becky said if these dollars are going to be used for the KBRA, the Water Users should be a partner on the list.  Karl said the more partners, the better.  He said Landowners would include off-project water users, on-project water users, etc.  Karl said he is working on trying to move up the timetable on this SIP proposal.  Nathan said there is no change to the timeframe proposal he has.  Karl said on the OWEB timeframe it has moved up quite a bit from where it started.  
· Network of Oregon Watershed Council Leadership Meeting – The Leadership Development meeting is scheduled for December 1, 2010 from 5:00 pm – 8:00 pm.  Money for this project was funded through NOWC.  Nathan discussed a proposed agenda that was put together by the staff, and would like board input.  We would like to get someone from OWEB and from NOWC to be our guest speakers.  The agenda would be a welcome, followed by who KWP is and what we do.  Guests would include board members, funding partners, landowners that have done projects that we would recognize with awards and other landowners in the basin that may be interested in taking a leadership role within their watershed council.  
The OWEB speaker would talk about why watershed restoration is so important in the state and within the basin specifically.  The NOWC would speak about why it is important to be involved and active within your watershed council and how that ties in with everyone.   Nathan said we are anticipating between 30-50 people at the dinner.  Talked about where to hold the dinner.  Do we want to present this meeting to people who are already working with our programs or do we want to present it to people who are not involved in our programs and would like to see them participate.  The board agreed that we would like to make the presentation to those who we would like to get involved.  KWP would like to get 5-7 people from each working group area to come to this event so we can build a base for leadership in the watershed council areas.  Gerda suggested we get the Tribes involved.  Karl Wenner suggested we hold the meeting either in Klamath Falls or Chiloquin.  Anne Wenner suggested the meeting room at the Favell.  It is about $120 to rent and has a good kitchen.  It was suggested we have Yummies cater.  It was agreed that Chiloquin would probably be the best for landowners.  Board agreed it would be held in Chiloquin.  Nathan said we could get the event finalized and provide the board with the information. Anne suggested we car pool to the event.  
· Miscellaneous – 

· Rick Craiger, OWEB, notified us that on Sunday, October 31st  there will be a presentation on SOTS television station about the paired watershed juniper removal water study.  Mark asked Nathan send an email to the board as a reminder and the information.  

· OWEB conference is November 15-17, 2010 in Pendleton.  Nathan and Ginny will be going up on Sunday to be there prior to the setup of the information booth on Monday morning.  Nathan passed out information cards to the board.  
· The Watershed Council Support Grant is in process and is due to OWEB January 18th.  Nathan may be contacting members of the board for additional information.

· By-Laws Revisions
· Discussion continued with the revision of the by-laws.  Nathan provided all in attendance with the latest version of the revisions.  Also provided a map of the upper Klamath basin which will be included in the watershed boundaries discussion.  The proposed changes to these bylaws have been reviewed several times.  Discussion by board on the highlighted changes to the bylaws.  Steve Kandra made a motion to adopt the proposed bylaws, except where full board approval is need.  Anne Wenner seconded.  Motion carried.  
· Board discussion about the watershed council boundaries.  After much discussion it was determined the best boundaries are:  Upper Williamson, Upper Sprague, Lower Williamson and Lower Sprague, Upper Klamath Lake, Lost River, Upper Keno River and Urban Issues Working Group.  

· There was discussion about the Sycan Marsh being part of the Lake County working group.  It was decided Nathan would meet with representatives from the Lake County Watershed Council and decide on the division of this property.

· Alice Kilham announced her resignation from the Board of Directors.  Said she has been doing this for many years and it is time to move on to her golden years.  She is willing to help out and is very active with the ranch here in KF and looking at doing a wildlife easement on their property.  Karl Wenner moved to elect Alice Kilham as an Associate Board Member to the board.  Steve Kandra seconded.  Motion carried.  Alice said she would be honored.  
· Executive Director Search
Closed session.
Meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm.  
The next meeting will be the Leadership meeting scheduled for December 1, 2010 at 5:00 pm – 8:00 pm at the Community Center in Chiloquin.

